

MEETING OF THE FACULTY COUNCIL

November 17, 3:00 p.m.

*** * The Pleasants Family Assembly Room in Wilson Library * * * *

Chancellor James Moeser and Professor Sue Estroff, Chair of the Faculty, will preside

	·. · · .	AGENDA
Type	Time	Item
	3:00	Call to Order by the Chancellor.
ACT	3:00	Memorial Resolutions.
		George B. Daniel, Professor of French Emeritus.
		Godfrey M. Hochbaum, Professor of Health Behavior and Health Education Emeritus.
DISC	3:10	Chancellor's Remarks and Question Time.
		Chancellor James Moeser invites questions or comments on any topic.
INFO	3:30	Remarks by the Chair of the Faculty. Professor Sue Estroff.
DISC	3:45	Annual Report of the Faculty Athletics Committee.
		Professor Richard Rosen, Chair for 2000-01.
DISC	4:00	Issues Related to the Impact of Construction on Campus Life.
DISC	4:25	Faculty and Staff Benefits Issues. JoAnne Pitz, UNC-CH Director of Benefits.
DISC	4:35	Topics Raised by Council Members.
ACT	4:50	Closed Session. Distinguished Alumni Awards for 2001.
ACT	5:00	Adjourn.

Joseph S. Ferrell Secretary of the Faculty

KEY: ACT = Action

DISC = Discussion **INFO** = Information

Documents pertaining to meetings of the Faculty Council can be found at www.unc.edu/faculty/faccoun/.



October 30, 2000

Faculty Athletics Committee (Elected Committee)

Annual Report

Stanley Mandel, Trudier Harris; Class of 2003: Judy White, Louise Antony (resigned 6/30/00), 2000); Class of 2001: Richard Rosen (chair, 2000-2001), Karla Henderson; Class of 2002: Members: Class of 2000: James Murphy (filling unfinished term), Anne H. Fishel (chair, 1999-Lissa Broome, James Murphy (elected to full term); ACC/NCAA Representative: John P. (Jack) Carol Arnosti (replacing Antony); Class of 2004: Nicholas Didow, Celia Hooper; Class of 2005.

academic year. There were four meetings a semester for a total of eight meetings. Meetings: Fall 1999-Spring 2000. The committee held monthly meetings during the 1999-2000

committee Report Prepared by: Richard Rosen (Chair, 2000-01), based on minutes and approved by the

and the general conduct and operation of the University's athletic program" (Faculty Code, §4-7(a)). experience for varsity athletes, athletic opportunities for members of the University community, and advising the chancellor on any aspect of athletics, including, but not limited to, the academic Committee Charge: "The Faculty Athletics Committee is concerned with informing the faculty

interim certification study required by the NCAA. committee, chaired by Professor Richard Edwards, which was responsible for conducting the as his schedule permitted. Athletics Director Baddour and/or other members of the Athletics Department Committees, including the Advisory Board to the Academic Support Center and the and used by the Chancellor and the Athletics Department. Chancellor McCoy attended meetings as decided in the first meeting of the year. Committee members provided advice that was sought Department were also in attendance. Committee members served on various Athletics Committee Functions: Subcommittees were established to take primary responsibility for issues

Report of Discussions:

Academic Performance of Student-Athletes

student-athletes. This was done in a number of ways. The Committee spent a good deal of its time examining the academic performance of our

for all participating student-athletes, not just those receiving athletic scholarships. individuals who left the University eligible to continue. In addition, these data are who left the University not eligible to continue, and "withdrawn" includes all categories have the following meanings. "Suspended" means those individuals graduated, suspended, or withdrawn from the University. These latter two and they include four categories of students: those who are currently enrolled, Fall semester of 2000. The data are for men and women, athletes and non-athletes, University beginning with 1984 which summarizes the academic status as of the Appendix to this report is a series of tables for each cohort of students entering the Inspection of data on academic progress of student-athletes. Included as an

the causes of the problem and to come up with potential solutions. and Athletics Department officials seeking to get beneath the data to determine were discussed at great length throughout the year, with both Committee members significantly below that for the comparable non-athletes. These graduation rates respect, the low graduation rate for the 1995 male student-athlete cohort is again graduation rates between the male categories for the 1990-1993 entering cohorts. most concern has been data showing an increase in the disparity between women non-athletes. The reverse is true for student-athletes who are men. Of Generally, the women student-athletes have been graduating at a higher rate than While the statistics for the 1994 cohort demonstrate a marked improvement in this

as withdrawals. the University eligible to continue and graduate elsewhere, they are still classified particularly among male student-athletes. Even though these students might leave transferring easier and UNC-CH has experienced increased transfer rates, change contributing to this phenomenon is that an NCAA rule change has made The data continue to show an increased rate of withdrawals during the 1990s. One

athletes to fill out a detailed questionnaire, prepared by the Committee, covering athletes. Looking at these indicia, the Committee hopes to obtain an accurate Academic Support Center, in exit interviews with groups of graduating studentparticipate, along with personnel from the Athletics Department and the many aspects of their experience at UNC-CH. In addition, Committee members athletes. The Committee and the Athletics Department ask all graduating student-Survey answers by, and exit interviews with, graduating senior student-

this University very seriously, although there is some variation in this among academics. In general, it appears that the coaches and other representatives of the that a key role is played by individual coaches and their attitudes towards advising they receive. They voice a good deal of criticism of the advising from the College of Arts and Sciences, and while they give higher marks to the advising of the Academic Support Center, those who do use it find it helpful and a useful Department of Athletics take the academic part of a student-athlete's experience at for advice. The questionnaire responses and the exit interviews also demonstrate provided at the Academic Support center, the recent heavy staff turnover at the resource. One problem that the students raise has to do with the quality of the student-athlete. Although not all student-athletes feel the need to use the resources recommend the experience here to others considering attending UNC-CH as a required in athletics. Yet, almost all of the student-athletes say that they would scheduling which comes with the heavy and sometimes rigid time commitment athletics is viewed as a problem for some students, as is the difficulty of Center apparently made it difficult for the students to know where they should go their experience at UNC-CH as both students and athletes. The time devoted to portrayal of how the student-athletes themselves view their experience at UNC-CH. Overall, both the surveys and the exit interviews reveal a positive view of

admitted as "non-competitive admits" and other non-athletes. athletes. A similar but lesser discrepancy exists between non-athletes who are the "non-competitive admissions" program are worse than those of other studentcumulative GPA and graduation rates for student-athletes who are admitted under received and discussed the findings of a master's thesis which found that Research on graduation rates of "non-competitive admits." The Committee

Sportsmanship

ideas for specifically improving the situation at UNC-CH were also a subject of created to examine this issue. Discussions covered the efforts being made by the of sportsmanship, as it relates to athletes, coaches, and fans. A subcommittee was Another major topic of discussion throughout the last academic year was the issue NCAA and the ACC to improve behavior by all involved in sporting events, and

changes in that advising program, so many of their complaints may no longer be applicable to the academic advising offered by the College of Arts and Sciences occurred before the recent ¹ It is important to note that these responses came from students whose greatest exposure

Meeting With a Coach

Olympic sports coaches --- that they be allowed several more out-of-state the new stadium. Coach Shelton also articulated a request on behalf of all members of her team, recruiting practices, and the importance to her program of accommodate the often competing athletic and academic demands faced by the admissions recommendations. to produce a competitive team. She discussed the efforts she makes to Athletics Department: to bring in excellent students, to follow NCAA rules, and Shelton discussed her attempts to comply with the three goals articulated by the This year the Committee met with Field Hockey Coach Karen Shelton. Coach

University's Relationship with the Collegiate Licensing Company (CLC)

organizations in this area. with other universities and UNC-CH's relationship with the competing national and the University's relationship with manufacturers who supply goods to our licensees. Among the matters discussed were the attempts to coordinate activities Licensing Labor Code Advisory Committee on the issue of working conditions Professor Pete Andrews met with the committee to discuss the work of the

Arrests of Student-Athletes and Athletics Department Personnel

intoxicated and two basketball players who were arrested for assault. connected with the athletic programs, including a coach arrested for driving while On several occasions the Committee discussed recent arrests of individuals

Morehead Scholars Who Are Student-Athletes

several changes in the way that Morehead Scholarships are administered and Morehead Scholarships. The University and the Morehead Foundation have made report on, and discussed, the NCAA treatment of student-athletes who receive who receive Morehead Scholarships was also a matter of discussion. would have required restitution for excess financial aid by several student-athletes legislation. A University appeal of an NCAA ruling concerning a decision that disbursed in order to mitigate the adverse affect of recent changes in NCAA Carrying over a topic from the previous academic year, the Committee received a

Academic Support Center

July 1, 1999. She met with the Committee several times during the year for continuing and improving the work of the Center. Discussions centered on the new staff hired in the Center and Ms. Hilliard's plans Dr. Janice Hilliard was hired as the director of the Academic Support Center on

Athletic Department Policies

any Committee comment. Several changes were made in the proposed arrest/conviction policy after the Committee discussion. arrest and convictions for various offenses, and another for a Student-Athlete Code of Conduct. The Code of Conduct and gambling policies did not occasion Department policies, including one on gambling, another on consequences of The Committee examined and discussed a number of proposed Athletics

NCAA Policies

members voiced their support for, or opposition to, a number of pending Committee was also asked to comment on pending NCAA legislation, and the disagreed about the appropriateness of using them as a cut-off for eligibility. The policy using SAT and ACT scores for scholarship eligibility. Committee members The Committee met at length about the court decisions concerning the NCAA

Smith Center Seating

at the Smith Center. The Committee voiced approval of Mr. Baddour's interest in alumnı. finding a solution and urged him to continue the discussions with students and The Committee discussed with Mr. Baddour the controversy about student seating

Construction

House. This is the building that houses the Academic Support Center. The Committee discussed the plans for renovating or replacing the Kenan Field

Title IX

representation from the Committee, the Committee did not undertake any separate Title IX inquiry last year. [Note: the Committee has been advised of the Since the Athletics Department was conducting an in-depth study during the 1999-2000 school year of its Title IX compliance, with membership including

school year.] preliminary findings of the Title IX inquiry since the beginning of the 2000-2001

Topics for 2000-2001

course-registration issues, and academic support center. for graduating student-athletes, sportsmanship, Title IX issues, CLC task force, Academic progress of student-athletes, student-athlete behavior, exit interviews

In Conclusion:

between the academic and athletic needs of the University. reputation of being well-run, but we are also aware of the continual need to achieve a balance the student-athlete. We are appreciative that the athletic programs at UNC-CH have a national The Committee continues to ask questions and raise issues related to the quality of life for

November 17, 2000 Appendix

Data on Academic Progress:

Fall 2000

Cohort

1984

		l	Men		Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%
Number (Original)	100		1218		50		2017	
Enrolled (Currently)	0	0.0	1	0.1	0	0.0	2	0.1
Graduated	83	83.0	981	80.5	43	86.0	1610	79.8
Suspended	10	10.0	115	9.4	3	6.0	178	8.8
Withdrawn	7	7.0	121	9.9	4	8.0	227	11.3
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)			*				2.72	

Cohort

		į	Men		Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%
Number (Original)	105		1202		55		1968	
Enrolled (Currently)	0	0.0	1	0.1	0	0.0	5	0.3
Graduated	83	79.0	1021	84.9	53	96.4	1619	82.3
Suspended	8	7.6	105	8.7	0	0.0	131	6.7
Withdrawn	14	13.3	75	6.2	2	3.6	213	10.8
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)			*				2.75	

^{*}GPA omitted in order not to reveal academic record of a specific individual

November 17, 2000 Appendix

Data on Academic Progress:

Fall 2000

Cohort

1986

			Men			Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	
Number (Original)	115		1214		60	•	1914		
Enrolled (Currently)	0	0.0	3	0.2	0	0.0	2	0.1	
Graduated	90	90.0	1036	85.1	50	100.0	1621	80.4	
Suspended	14	14.0	98	8.0	6	12.0	110	5.5	
Withdrawn	11	11.0	77	6.3	4	8.0	181	9.0	
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)			1.92				1.81		

Cohort

		1	Men		Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%
Number (Original)	109		1182		71		1797	
Enrolled (Currently)	1	1.0	1	0.1	0	0.0	0	0.0
Graduated	88	83.8	1026	85.4	63	114.5	1564	79.5
Suspended	8	7.6	63	5.2	2	3.6		3.4
Withdrawn	12	11.4	92	7.7	6	10.9	166	8.4
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)	*		*					

^{*}GPA omitted in order not to reveal academic record of a specific individual

November 17, 2000 Appendix

Data on Academic Progress:

Fall 2000

Cohort

1988

			Men		Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%
Number (Original)	117		1237		69		1872	
Enrolled (Currently)	0	0.0	1	0.1	0	0.0	2	0.1
Graduated	99	99.0	1093	89.7	61	122.0	1640	81.3
Suspended	5	5.0	63	5.2	2	4.0	93	4.6
Withdrawn	13	13.0	80	6.6	6	12.0	137	6.8
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)			*				1.04	

Cohort

		1	Men		Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%
Number (Original)	115		1193		56		1829	, W ₁₀₀ , 100 , 1
Enrolled (Currently)	0	0.0	1	0.1	0	0.0	1	0.1
Graduated	92	87.6	1028	85.5	48	87.3	1599	81.3
Suspended	12	11.4	55	4.6	3	5.5		3.7
Withdrawn	11	10.5	109	9.1	5	9.1	157	8.0
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)			*				*	0.0

^{*}GPA omitted in order not to reveal academic record of a specific individual

November 17, 2000 Appendix

Data on Academic Progress:

Fall 2000

Cohort

1990

		1	Men			Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	
Number (Original)	114		1184		79		1880		
Enrolled (Currently)	1	1.0	5	0.4	0	0.0	8	0.4	
Graduated	81	81.0	1014	83.3	67	134.0	1604	79.5	
Suspended	12	12.0	69	5.7	3	6.0	76	3.8	
Withdrawn	20	20.0	96	7.9	9	18.0	192	9.5	
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)	*		2.18				2.52		

Cohort

		!	Men			Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	
Number (Original)	105		1095		82		1867		
Enrolled (Currently)	1	1.0	6	0.5	0	0.0	7	0.4	
Graduated	77	73.3	945	78.6	73	132.7	1625	82.6	
Suspended	15	14.3	50	4.2	2	3.6	72	3.7	
Withdrawn	12	11.4	94	7.8	7	12.7	163	8.3	
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)	*		2.63				2.53		

^{*}GPA omitted in order not to reveal academic record of a specific individual

November 17, 2000 Appendix

Data on Academic Progress:

Fall 2000

Cohort

1992

		Men				Women				
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%		
Number (Original)	103		1145		72	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1894			
Enrolled (Currently)	2	2.0	5	0.4	0	0.0	8	0.4		
Graduated	69	69.0	964	79.1	64	128.0	1591	78.9		
Suspended	13	13.0	51	4.2	2	4.0	58	2.9		
Withdrawn	19	19.0	125	10.3	6	12.0	237	11.8		
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)	1.87		2.38				2.44			

Cohort

		1	Men -			Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	
Number (Original)	114		1178		67	******	2009		
Enrolled (Currently)	4	3.8	10	0.8	0	0.0	17	0.9	
Graduated	90	85.7	984	81.9	61	110.9	1664	84.6	
Suspended	7	6.7	69	5.7	0	0.0	77	3.9	
Withdrawn	13	12.4	1 15	9.6	6	10.9	251	12.8	
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)	2.17		2.06				2.60		

^{*}GPA omitted in order not to reveal academic record of a specific individual

November 17, 2000 Appendix

Data on Academic Progress:

Fall 2000

Cohort

1994

			Men			Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	
Number (Original)	116		1292		83		2012		
Enrolled (Currently)	1	1.0	28	2.3	0	0.0	32	1.6	
Graduated	84	84.0	1015	83.3	75	150.0	1652	81.9	
Suspended	16	16.0	101	8.3	3	6.0	89	4.4	
Withdrawn	15	15.0	148	12.2	5	10.0	239	11.8	
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)	*		2.32				2.86		

Cohort

	Men				Women			
	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%	Athletes	%	Non-Athletes	%
Number (Original)	104		1150		83		1906	
Enrolled (Currently)	7	6.7	60	5.0	0	0.0	73	3.7
Graduated	64	61.0	892	74.2	72	130.9	1514	76.9
Suspended	13	12.4	55	4.6	1	1.8	74	3.8
Withdrawn	20	19.0	143	11.9	10	18.2	245	12.4
Cum GPA (Enrolled only)	2.01		2.37				2.90	

^{*}GPA omitted in order not to reveal academic record of a specific individual

Proposed Long-Term Agenda for the UNC-CH Faculty Council Fall, 2000

The Academy

sharpened and deepened, where departmental territory is less important than the exploration and habitation of intellectual terrain, where we take and give sustenance to what brought and keeps and the academic enterprise. A place where the lives of many minds are nourished, challenged — the seductions and passions of teaching, asking, answering, thinking, and wondering inquiry, discovery, creativity, performance, and debate. A place for curricula

Tenure and Promotion

Update tenure policies and processes in general

Tenure for part-time faculty

Revise and update typology of faculty

Fixed-term faculty: increases, re-appointment criteria and process

Post-tenure review update and review

Place of online and Web-based scholarship in teaching, promotion

and faculty rewards

Technology, Distance Learning, and Curricula Intellectual Climate in the Professional Schools

Grading Standards Task Force

Review and Revision of Teaching Effectiveness Measures

Student evaluations of teaching; peer observations,

GA student satisfaction survey

Sustaining and Improving the Libraries Intellectual Climate II (undergraduate), esp. faculty roles and rewards

Faculty Sustenance

Faculty leaves: increases and allocations
Planning for future retirement cohorts and succeeding
generations of faculty

The Workplace

Making UNC-CH a competitive employer. presumptive voice in decisions and directions, that takes pride in its generosity as an employer, a principles in how employees are treated -- an organization in which workers have a profound and organization reflects the principles and values of the people who work there, which enacts those workplace where the availability of benefits does not hinge on our loved ones and life stylesneeds as workers, The administration and working of the campus. A workplace that anticipates and responds to our needs as workers, that is an efficient and innovative organization, whose conduct as an

Benefits

Health and retirement contributions

Proposed joint health insurance and other common benefits w/ staff

Partner Accommodation and Spousal Hires

Faculty welfare resolution in 1997

Improve and expand Roles and Relationships with the BOT

Project to have them join us in the classroom, clinic, studio and lab

Benefits for Domestic Partners Transportation and Parking

Horace Williams Grounds

Campus Master Plan
Construction Management in the Post-Bond Era
Human Resources: especially the state personnel system

Joint Faculty-Administrator Study Commission

criteria. Faculty involvement needed. On the roles of senior administrators, revisiting the review process and

Study Group and Recommendations

Overhead receipts and allocation

High speed off-campus access to campus servers

Community and Diversity in our Social Community

concerns overhead dollars or the forms and amounts of corporate enterprise Where we appreciate both the absurd and the profound, where we live with a productive tension between aspirations for horizontal, democratic workings amid a structure of verticality and hierarchy, where we value openness, participation and authenticity, and transparency whether it

Relations with the legislature Chancellor's Task Force on University/Corporate Relations Review and Act on Minority Affairs Report Hiring of Non-Citizen Faculty Changing Demography of the State and our Students Relations with GA/OP Constituents and Contexts BCC, multi-cultural issues



MINUTES OF THE FACULTY COUNCIL November 17, 2000, 3:00 P.M.

Attendance

Clegg, Cordeiro-Stone, Crawford-Brown, Daye, Dominguez, Drake, Fowler, George, Granger, Grossberg, Henry, Huang, Janda, Ketch, Kjervik, Kopp, Kupper, LeFebvre, Lester, Ludlow, Madison, McCormick, McKeown, Meehan-Black, Meyer, P. Molina, Nelson, Panter, Pfaff, Raab-Traub, Rao, Sekerak, Slatt, Steponaitis, Stewart, Straughan, Strauss, Sueta, Taft, Vaughn, and Weiss. Present (53): Allison, Ammerman, Angel, Bell, Bender, Blackburn, Bolas, Bollen, Boxill, Bromberg, Carelli, Chenault

Walsh, Werner, and Williams. Kaufman, Kessler, Lubker, Meece, Metguer, A. Molina, Moran, Otey, Raasch, Reinert, Rosenfeld, Savitz, Smith, Tauchen, Excused absences (27): Adler, Bowen, Bynum, Cotton, De La Cadena, Elvers, Files, Fishman, Gilland, Kagarise

Unexcused absences (3): Assani, Graham, and McQueen

Call to Order

Chancellor James Moeser called the meeting to order at 3:00 p.m.

Memorial Resolution

Daniel, Jr., Professor of French Emeritus. Prof. Frederick W. Vogler (Romance Languages) presented a memorial resolution for the late George Bernard

Hochbaum, Professor of Health Behavior and Health Education Emeritus Prof. Jo Anne Earp (Health Behavior and Health Education) presented a memorial resolution for the late Godfrey M

Chancellor's Remarks

begun, and the faculty is ensured of input with the construction planning staff during the many phases of the construction. especially to maintain the quality of life on the campus during the years of construction. The construction has already bonds are the largest ever passed in this, or any, state in the country in support of public education. The Chancellor said the state and the University remain in a position of national leadership. The University has a tremendous challenge ahead, message that the people of the state support, and will continue to support, public higher education. The construction education bond issue. There was a 73% approval rate in all the 100 counties of the state which sends a powerful Chancellor Moeser thanked the faculty, staff, and students of the University for their help in passing the higher

become the new Vice Chancellor. Chancellor Moeser thanked Prof. Jack Evans, Interim Vice Chancellor for Finance and Administration, who was in his last day of service in that capacity, for his outstanding service. On November 20, 2000, Dr. Nancy Suttenfield will

Chancellor Moeser reported that Adam Gross of Ayers Saint Gross recently made a two-hour presentation on the University Master Plan to the Board of Trustees. The plan will be presented to the Trustees for approval at their January, 2001, meeting. This document will guide the University's physical development for the next 40 to 50 years.

plans for the tract are misleading. He said that meetings of the Horace Williams Planning Committee have been, and will be the development of the Horace Williams Tract. The Chancellor said some of the statements made in the press about the floor area ratio); transit; transportation; and traffic and pedestrian safety. When the plans are ready, another issue will members of the Board of Trustees, Richard Stevens and Stick Williams. Some of the issues to be addressed are the Master Plan; a faster and less burdensome review process through the Town of Chapel Hill (specifically with respect to continue to be, open to the public and to the media. The next meeting will be at the Carolina Club on November 30, 2000 Relations, and chair of the master planning process; Vice Chancellor and General Counsel Susan Ehringhaus; and Waldorf have formed to provide a constructive mechanism for the University and the Town to explore their mutual Chancellor Moeser reiterated his support of the Town/Gown Committee which he and Chapel Hill Mayor Rosemary The University committee members are Jonathan Howes, Special Assistant to the Chancellor for Local

and the Chancellor encouraged members of the faculty to attend. He said that any plans proposed by the Planning Committee will be presented to the Town of Chapel Hill prior to being presented to the Board of Trustees. It will be several months before plans will be ready for consideration by the Trustees. The process of developing the plan will include presentation to and discussion by all of the many constituencies affected.

students, developing new or expanding current curriculum programs, improving library facilities and information has come to address the concerns of maintaining the quality of the faculty and the academic programs in these schools in order for the University to remain a nationally competitive leader. If approved by the Board of Governors, the increases will take effect for the Fall Semester of the 2001-2002 academic year. This increase will be in addition to the general technology, and purchasing scientific equipment. use part of the increased revenues to increase faculty salaries, and to retain, hire and recruit new faculty. Other uses of the revenues will include creating faculty and staff positions, recruiting community preceptors to train and teach medical be that qualified students will continue to have the opportunity to earn professional degrees at UNC. The programs will period, and range from \$1,200 for out-of-state students in Pharmacy to a high of \$5,400 for MBA students in the Kenan-Flagler Business School. Financial aid will range from 15% to 50% of the tuition increases. The overriding philosophy will for review in February, with action expected in March. Most of the tuition increases will be phased in over a three-year tuition increases already approved by the Board of Governors. The proposals will be presented to the Board of Governors meeting for professional degree programs in the Schools of Business, Dentistry, Law, Medicine, and Pharmacy. The time Chancellor Moeser discussed the tuition increases approved by the Board of Trustees at their November 16th

Chair of the Faculty's Remarks

Prof. Sue Estroff, Chair of the Faculty, thanked the Chancellor for his efforts for passage of the higher education bonds. She reflected that the University is entering a new era that will require of the faculty vigilance, generosity with time and effort, patience, creativity in problem solving, collaboration with others such as the Towns of Chapel Hill and

Center at 2:00 p.m. Prof. Peter Kaufman will deliver the Commencement address.

Prof. Estroff turned to the matter of student behavior at Spring Commencement and invited members of the Council Carrboro, more risk-taking, more trust, more and quicker responsiveness, and tolerance of change.

Prof. Estroff reminded the faculty that Mid-Year Commencement is scheduled for December 20, 2000, at the Smith

to voice their opinions

but not be disrespectful of the speakers Prof. Vincas Steponaitis (Anthropology) said Carolina commencements are not as rowdy as those at his alma mater (Michigan), but sometimes the attention level for the speakers is not appropriate. He felt that the students should have fun

between fun and respect for the celebration of the accomplishments by the students. Prof. Thomas Clegg (Physics & Astronomy) offered the thought that there should be some reasonable compromise

that it is a serious embarrassment to the University. decorum that respects the solemnity of the occasion. Decorum at our Spring commencement has deteriorated to the point Prof. Richard Pfaff (History) said that the students' desire for amusement at commencement should be respected; in fact, it is an ancient element of such academic occasions. Nevertheless, we have every right to insist on a level of

Ms. Elizabeth Chenault (University Libraries) commented that some of the problems were with the speakers who had not given the commencement address too much thought, and some, on very hot days, had spoken for too long.

and felt that the burden should not be put on the students alone. Prof. Deborah Bender (Health Policy and Administration) said she grew tired of the ceremonies after several years

whole she did not think the occasion has deteriorated as much as some contend. commencement speaker (Ted Turner) was especially disastrous, and some have spoken too long on hot days, but on the Prof. Jan Boxill (Philosophy) said she had attended and enjoyed commencement for many years. One fairly recent

Mr. Josh Bosin, student liaison to the Faculty Council, said he felt the behavior of the students at the ceremony has gotten out of control, and that solemnity should be restored to commencement. Students should be allowed to have fun, but graduation should be put back into graduation.

discuss commencement with their students. Prof. Estroff said this was a responsibility of the faculty, as well as the students. She encouraged the faculty to

Next, Prof. Estroff asked for a Council discussion of faculty attitudes toward the Honor System and the student court

teachers could conduct classroom discussions of the Honor Court and its time-honored traditions at the University. Prof Prof. James Ketch (Music) wondered how much students know about the system before they come into the classroom. He thought it would be helpful to the faculty to have better information as to how the system works so that

Estroff responded that the students have told her that many feel that the faculty is apathetic and uninformed about the system.

the Honor Code expects students to observe. She offered to put together a summary for the faculty to use in such incumbent on the faculty to review the Honor Code in their classes and to discuss the concept of academic integrity which classes. In some years, Student Judicial Governance is distributed and discussed, but for some students this occurs months before they began Vice Chancellor Susan Kitchen responded that there is a session during orientation at which the Instrument of there have been mandatory sessions with the students in their dormitories. She felt it was

covered to some extent during the orientation sessions offered to new faculty, but the sessions are not mandatory and not Prof. Bender thought it important that new faculty be informed about the Honor System. Prof. Estroff said this is

members handle the situation themselves by, for example, giving failing grades, or do they refer cases to the Honor Chancellor Moeser asked how the faculty deals with discovery of lack of integrity in their classrooms. Do faculty

Prof. Darlene Sekerak (Medical Allied Health Sciences) said the process works fine once invoked, but students and

been upheld because he had not given proper information to his students about how the system applied to his course. He faculty are apathetic about getting involved.

Prof. Clegg said he had taken some cases to the Honor Court and he felt it worked well. He had, in some cases, not felt that was his job and he accepted the Court's decision.

legal system should deal with illegal activities Prof. Timothy Taft (Orthopaedics) said he would like to see the Honor Court confined to issues of academic integrity.

Prof. Joseph Ferrell, Secretary of the Faculty, asked how many members of the faculty felt that their knowledge of the system was adequate. (About one-third of those present indicated by a show of hands that they felt they adequately

and more should be done to ensure that information is provided. Dean Risa Palm (College of Arts & Sciences) said that the faculty was not always informed about the Honor Code

the workings of the Honor System. It should not be presented to students as a threat.

Prof. Ronald Strauss (Dental Ecology) felt it would be helpful for the faculty and the University community at large to Prof. Ketch suggested that the faculty should take a pro-active stance by expressing support for and confidence in

receive periodic reports about the Court's activities

Annual Reports of Standing Committees

Prof. Richard Rosen (Law), Chair, presented the Annual Report of the Faculty Athletics Committee

previous contract was accomplished by playing the N.C. State game in Charlotte. How we will comply with it under the current contract has not yet been decided. The alternatives to a Thursday game during the term are not very good. One is scheduling the game on Thanksgiving Day. In any event, the Department of Athletics will try to assure that the event is as to host a home football game on Thursday at least once in every five years. Compliance of the same provision in the Prof. Pfaff asked about the status of proposed Thursday night football games. Athletics Director Richard Baddour responded that the Atlantic Coast Conference has negotiated a contract with ESPN that requires each member institution non-disruptive as possible. The main problem is parking.

find an acceptable way to comply with it. Prof. Pfaff suggested that the contract be renegotiated. Mr. Baddour said that the contract exists; the challenge is

be helpful for the faculty to voice its concerns to the ACC and the other member schools.

In response to a comment pointing out that female athletes appear to out-perform male athletes academically, Prof. expressed concerns about this requirement when the contract was in negotiation, but did not prevail. He did think it would would experience similar disruptions from Thursday football games. Mr. Baddour said that the Department of Athletics had Prof. Ferrell asked if it would be helpful to contact faculty bodies at other ACC institutions to determine whether they

athletes transfer at a higher rate. athletes wishing to transfer to another school. This helps to explain the difference between the two genders, as the male that higher rates of attrition among male athletes began about 10 years ago when the NCAA rules were changed for we are now back to differentials in excess of 10%. Interim Vice Chancellor Evans, who is our ACC representative, athletes. The graduation rate differential between male athletes and males in general was below 10% several years, but Rosen said that he doubts that the graduation rate among male athletes will ever reach the level achieved by the female

progression toward graduation. Prof. Rosen responded that, among other things, the Committee looks at predicted grade-Prof. Marila Cordeiro-Stone (Pathology & Laboratory Medicine) asked if the Committee also looks at academic

that need to be addressed student athletes and works directly with the coaches on an individual basis to try to determine whether there are patterns review and support the work of the Department's academic counselors. The Department tracks the performance of all Committee and an appointed faculty committee that advises the academic support program. Both of these committees athletes improve their academic performance. Mr. Baddour said there were two faculty groups, the elected Athletics of the Academic Counseling Center. Prof. Cordeiro-Stone asked about steps that the Athletics Department takes to help than the grade-point averages of non-athletes, but often the actual average is higher than predicted due to the good work point averages compared to actual grade-point averages. The grade point averages for male athletes tend to be lower

Report. In that report, we are at or close to the top in graduation rates. We are consistently at the top tier in the NCAA no national data outside the 16 campuses of the UNC System comparable to that included in the Board of Governors' scholarship athletes. There are no national data comparable to that presented by the Athletics Committee. There are also prepared by the Board of Governors looks only at those who were recruited. Finally, the NCAA reports information only on looks at the total population of student-athletes without regard to how they came into the program. An annual report Prof. Larry Kupper (Biostatistics) asked how the University compares with other institutions. Mr. Baddour said there are three sources of data on student-athlete graduation rates. The report presented by the Faculty Athletics Committee

Issues Related to the Impact of Construction on Campus Life.

of buildings, and signage. The Committee is very concerned with upcoming issues such as the staging of construction, the Prof. Tom Bowers (Journalism and Mass Communication), representing the Building and Grounds Committee, gave a brief overview of the Committee and its membership, all appointed by the Chancellor. The Committee functions as an advisor to the Chancellor, does not formulate policy, and has no administrative authority. The specific role of the Committee is to advise on the location of new construction, selection of architects, building designs, external appearance noise, pedestrian and bicycle safety, and the loss of parking places. The scheduling and planning of the projects will be

with the data developed by the Eva Klein study for several years now. That study is the foundation for our current construction plan. The plan was conceived as covering five years, but it is likely to take seven or eight. The bond money will be released over a period of time. Although we are planning 75 to 80 projects, we will probably not have additional staff. Obviously, all this work cannot be started at once, but we have worked out a plan for beginning and completion dates of each project. We anticipate difficulty in hiring the designers and other workers for all of these projects, because of the flooding of the market and the competition. Also, the bond bill projects will be fitted into the schedule for other projects. included in the Master Plan. the responsibility of the Facilities Planning Office.

Mr. Bruce Runberg, Associate Vice Chancellor for Facilities Services, said that his department has been working

construction schedules at any point on campus. Pedestrian safety is very important and the signage will be increased minimal as possible The web site address for communications is www.fac.unc.edu/cip, which will give information for the and construction work, which will include close coordination with the academic administrators to keep the impact as Other suggestions from faculty will be welcome. Mr. Gordon Rutherford, Director of Facilities Planning, described the challenging plans for scheduling, timetables

faculty affected. suggested that each area of campus appoint an ombudsman to voice the concerns of that particular area and those of the one. He suggested that the faculty communicate questions and concerns to the appropriate staff via e-mail. Prof. Estroff monitor the planning. The web site mentioned by Mr. Rutherford will be updated daily. Prof. Estroff asked what role the faculty will play. Vice Chancellor Evans responded that the working group is a monitoring group, not a decision-making Vice Chancellor Evans commented that there is a working group within the Facilities Planning Division that will be preparing the plan for the sequence of the projects. This group will be ongoing during the construction schedule and will

guarantee of continued access to conveniently located parking. faculty will find that increasing use of the park-and-ride lots is inevitable, and that long length of service will be no Prof. Clegg pointed out that parking problems will become increasingly severe. Prof. Estroff said the reality is that

Transportation and Parking Advisory Committee (TPAC) asking that it include all of the major campus constituencies for input on the transportation and parking plan. Mr. Rutherford said that TPAC is working on a plan that will recognize the impacts of the construction. Mr. Runberg added that transportation and parking issues are very much a part of the overall construction planning process. We are attempting not to take any more parking spaces than necessary. Joanne Kucharski (Employee Forum) said she has transmitted a joint letter from students, faculty, and staff to the

Prof. Steponaitis asked that a mechanism be put in place to respond quickly to questions, so that faculty seeking information or offering comment can be assured that they are being heard. Mr. Runberg agreed and said there would be a person specifically assigned to respond.

a large landscaping plan. Any trees removed will be replaced; in fact we are consistently planting more trees than we lose minimize their number. There is also a training program for the groundskeepers to protect the trees. Each project will have Ms. Chenault said many of the old trees are disappearing on the campus due to wind storms and construction. She asked about plans for replacing them. Mr. Runberg said that many trees will have to be removed, but he hopes to

3.5" to 4" diameter trunk. mortality rate when trying to plant large trees. In general, the maximum practical size for replacement is a specimen with a case. Mr. Runberg responded that trees removed on Columbia Street would soon be replaced, but there is a high would be replaced with more mature trees, rather than with "twigs," and she wanted assurance that this would be the Prof. Noelle Granger (Cell Biology and Anatomy) said that Ayers Saint Gross had promised that the trees removed

aside by the Legislature for public art. Mr. Rutherford said that program has been eliminated. University has worked closely with public arts agencies and will continue to do so. Prof. Estroff asked about the money set historic buildings. Mr. Rutherford said the Master Plan includes design guidelines specifically directed at architecture. Prof. Raab-Traub asked if there were plans to include works of art in new buildings. Mr. Rutherford said that in the past the Prof. Nancy Raab-Traub (Microbiology) expressed concern that the design of new construction harmonize with our

Prof. Gerald Bolas (Ackland Art Museum) asked if there would be further opportunity for faculty comment on the completed Master Plan before it is presented to the Board of Trustees for approval. Mr. Rutherford said no further changes in the plan are contemplated except resolution of the southern entry route.

asked if changes after its initial approval by the Trustees will also need specific Trustee approval. Chancellor Moeser where there are four or five options under consideration. Prof. Bolas said he had great confidence in the Plan, but he groups studying the Arts Corridor and the Science Complex. When the Plan is approved it will be dynamic and evolving not static. The plan is now about 97% complete. The remaining discussion will focused in the Mason Farm Road area, replied that each individual project will require Trustee approval. The Master Plan is a concept, not a blueprint Prof. Bolas asked if there would be any more Town Meeting discussions. Chancellor Moeser responded. There are

architects could gain from the faculty the better job they can do. happen. The faculty should take a proactive, constructive, and participatory role. It is important that the faculty have an opportunity to take part in the design and building of their workspace. Mr. Rutherford said the more information the Prof. Estroff said it was up to the faculty to take the initiative to assure that faculty input in the design process will

Distinguished Alumna/Alumnus Awards for 2001.

the Council five persons recommended by the Committee on Honorary Degrees and Special Awards. Each nominee was approved by On motion of Prof. Ferrell, the Council went into closed session to consider nominees for Distinguished Alumna/Alumnus Awards to be presented on University Day, 2001. Prof. Ferrell presented brief biographical sketches of

Adjournment

The Business of the day having concluded, the Council adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

Joseph S. Ferrell
Secretary of the Faculty